
 

STATE OF ILLINOIS 

ILLINOIS COMMERCE COMMISSION 
COMMONWEALTH EDISON COMPANY, 
       
Approval of the Energy Efficiency and 
Demand-Response Plan Pursuant to Section 12-103(f) of  
the Public Utilities Act   

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

 
 
Docket No. 07-0540 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

BRIEF ON EXCEPTIONS OF COMMONWEALTH EDISON COMPANY 
 

 

 

 

Mark R. Johnson 
Matthew R. Lyon 
SIDLEY AUSTIN LLP 
One South Dearborn Street 
Chicago, Illinois 60603 
(312) 853-7000 
mrjohnson@sidley.com
mrlyon@sidley.com

Michael S. Pabian 
Attorney for Commonwealth Edison Company
10 South Dearborn Street, 49th Floor 
Chicago, Illinois 60603 
(312) 394-5831 
michael.pabian@exeloncorp.com

  

Date: February 1, 2008

mailto:mrjohnson@sidley.com
mailto:mrlyon@sidley.com
mailto:michael.pabian@exeloncorp.com


 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

 

Exception 1: Penalties…………………………………………………………………………1 
 
Exception 2: Description of the ComEd-DCEO Split of the Annual Statutory Energy  
  Efficiency Goals…………………………………………………………………2 
 
Exception 3:  Specific Analyses and Conclusions for Each Element of the Plan……………3 
 
Exception 4: Future Commission Review of ComEd’s Plan to Determine Whether It Is  
  Meeting Energy Savings Goals…………………………………………………8 
 
Exception 5: Increasing the Statutorily-Imposed Energy Efficiency and Demand  
  Response Goals…………………………………………………………………..9 
 
Exception 6: Calculating the TRC Test at the Portfolio Level……………………………...10 
 
Exception 7:  Updating the Spending Screens………………………………………………...12 
 
Exception 8:  Stakeholder Advisory Process………………………………………………….15 
 
Exception 9:  Single-Charge Cost Recovery from all Customers……………………………16 
 
Exception 10:  Banking…………………………………………………………………………22 
 
Exception 11:  Deeming Energy Savings Values and Net to Gross Ratios………………….27 
 
Exception 12:  Hiring and Firing of Independent Evaluator………………………………...31 
 
Exception 13:  Workshops……………………………………………………………………..36 
 
Exception 14:  ComEd’s Demand Response Program: “Nature First”……………………..37 
 
Exception 15: “Leveraging” Existing Energy Efficiency Programs…………………………46 
 



 

 Commonwealth Edison Company (“ComEd”) believes that the Administrative Law 

Judges’ Proposed Order (“Proposed Order” or “PO”) is, for the most part, thorough, well 

reasoned and supported by the record.  As the Proposed Order acknowledged, however, although 

“the issues in this docket involve complex and novel issues,” the General Assembly imposed 

“obviously severe limitations . . . upon litigation of this matter.”   PO, at 2.  As a result of this 

extraordinarily compressed timeframe, ComEd has identified various instances in the Proposed 

Order in which a simple misunderstanding of the facts or law may have occurred, facts may have 

been omitted inadvertently, or the Analysis and Conclusions section needs to be clarified or 

strengthened.   

  In several instances, however, ComEd has identified more critical exceptions.  Certain of 

the Proposed Order’s conclusions are internally inconsistent, unsupported by the record, directly 

contradict the language of Section 12-103, and/or are contrary to rules of statutory interpretation, 

including those conclusions concerning Single-Charge Cost Recovery from all Customers, the 

Hiring and Firing of the Independent Evaluator, Banking, the Nature First Expansion program, 

Deeming, Future Commission Review of ComEd’s Plan, Calculating the TRC Test at the 

Portfolio Level, and Updating the Spending Screens. 

 The exceptions set forth below follow the order in which they are treated in the Proposed 

Order. 

Exception 1: Penalties 
 

  ComEd notes that the Proposed Order’s summary of the statutory penalties in Section 

II.F omits certain of the penalties described in the statute.  PO, at 6-7.   

 

  1



 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 The last paragraph on page 6 and continuing on page 7 should be modified as follows: 

Section 12-103(i) sets forth penalties if utilities fail to meet the 
Act’s energy efficiency savings goals.  The immediate penalties 
are:  

If, after 2 years, (sic) an electric utility fails to meet the efficiency 
standard specified in subsection (b) of this Section . . . it shall 
make a contribution to the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance 
Program. . . . .a large electric utility shall pay $665,000. . . .  If, 
after 3 years, an electric utility fails to meet the efficiency standard 
specified in subsection (b) of this Section . . . it shall make a 
contribution to the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance 
Program. . . . .a large electric utility shall pay $665,000. . . .  In 
addition, the responsibility for implementing the energy efficiency 
measures of the utility making the payment shall be transferred to 
the Illinois Power Agency if, after 3 years, or in any subsequent 3-
year period, the utility fails to meet the efficiency standard 
specified in subsection (b) of this Section . . . . 

If, after 3 years, or any subsequent 3-year period, the Department 
fails to implement the Department’s share of energy efficiency 
measures required by the standards in subsection (b), then the 
Illinois Power Agency may assume responsibility for and control 
of the Department’s share of the required energy efficiency 
measures. 

(220 ILCS 5/12-103(i)-(j)). 
 

Exception 2: Description of the ComEd-DCEO Split of the Annual Statutory Energy  
  Efficiency Goals 

 ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s description of DCEO’s and ComEd’s 

split of the annual statutory energy efficiency goals.  The Proposed Order states that “DCEO’s 

programs will account for around 20% (ranging from 18.6%-21.5%) of the total kilowatt savings 

during the first three planning years.”  PO, at 19.  Although this is an accurate description of the 

DCEO range for both ComEd and Ameren (DCEO Ex. 1.0, at 12), the ComEd-specific number 
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is roughly 21% (ranging from 20.7%-21.5%) (DCEO Ex. 1.1; ComEd Ex. 1.0, at 2; ComEd Ex. 

2.0, at 15). 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the fifth paragraph on page 19 should be modified as follows: 

After coordinating with the utilities, DCEO, ComEd and Ameren 
agreed that DCEO’s efficiency programs will concern three major 
areas:  the public sector, the low-income sector and “market 
transformation” (training, education, etc.) programs.  To that end, 
funding was divided based on the 75/25% split of program costs 
and the utilities and DCEO further agreed that the DCEO share of 
the annual kilowatt savings targets would be less than 25% with 
the relevant utility making up the difference.  As between ComEd 
and DCEO, DCEO’s programs will account for approximately 
around 210% (ranging from 20.7%-21.5%18.6%- 21.5%) of the 
total kilowatt savings during the first three planning years.  (DCEO 
Ex. 1.1; ComEd Ex. 1.0  at 2; ComEd Ex. 2.0 at 15DCEO Ex. 2.0 
at 7).  

 

Exception 3: Specific Analyses and Conclusions for Each Element of the Plan 

 Although the Proposed Order is clear that ComEd’s Plan “meets the filing requirements 

of Section 12-103(f) of the Public Utilities Act, subject to the conditions, modifications, and 

requirements herein” (PO, at 56), the Proposed Order lacks a specific “Analysis and 

Conclusions” section addressing how ComEd meets each of the seven filing requirements of 

Section 12-103(f).  As proposed below, because the record evidence demonstrating that ComEd 

has met the requirements of Section 12-103(f) is set forth in Section III, a single “Analysis and 

Conclusions” section should be added at the end of Section III.   

 The Proposed Order also omitted a section setting forth the facts of ComEd’s Evaluation, 

Measurement and Verification proposal, which is required by Section 12-103(f)(7) and which 

ComEd provided in its Plan, pre-filed testimony and summarized in its Draft Proposed Order, 
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beginning on page 44.  Although several of the discreet EM&V issues are addressed in Section 

IV of the Proposed Order, the basic overview and components of ComEd’s proposed EM&V 

process, including ComEd’s uncontested proposal that funds spent on marketing studies are not 

considered evaluation funds for purposes of the 3% evaluation cap, are not set forth in the 

Proposed Order.  To address these concerns, provide further clarification and strengthen the 

Proposed Order, ComEd proposes the following revisions. 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 Following the first full paragraph on page 26, the following header and language should 

be added: 

R. Evaluation, Measurement and Verification Process 

As Mr. Brandt explained, the EM&V process serves several 
purposes.  (ComEd Ex. 2.0 at 41).  Its core function is to determine 
the actual savings achieved by a program or group of programs.  
(Id.)  This is known generally as an impact evaluation.  (Id.)  
Second, Mr. Brandt testified that by combining actual savings data 
with actual program cost data, the EM&V process calculates the 
actual cost-effectiveness of a program or portfolio of programs.  
(Id.)  Third, it develops estimates of key program planning 
variables such as per unit measure energy savings and demand 
reductions and NTG ratios.  (Id.)  Fourth, the EM&V process 
provides a vital early-warning system for program administrators if 
the evaluation can be conducted in a timely manner.  (Id.)  By 
providing the administrator timely information on actual savings, 
potential critical shortfalls can be determined while time remains 
in the implementation cycle to make changes in design or 
implementation methods.  (Id.)  Fifth, an EM&V process also 
evaluates the process of program implementation.  (Id.)  Such 
process evaluations, when combined with impact evaluations, are 
particularly important in helping to refine and improve program 
design and delivery.  (Id. at 41-42.) 

Mr. Brandt’s testimony included a number of EM&V activities that 
ComEd proposes to undertake over the next three years, including: 

Select a Master Evaluation Contractor:  Consistent with the 
statutory framework, ComEd proposes to hire an independent 
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evaluator through an RFP process.  ComEd will develop the RFP 
in conjunction with the collaborative process, including defining 
the scope of work and developing a list of potential bidders.  
Although the statute ultimately charges ComEd with selecting the 
evaluator, ComEd believes that the review of qualified proposals 
received would benefit from the participation of the collaborative.  
ComEd also proposes that the independent evaluator be hired early 
in the process, ideally as soon after the Commission approves the 
Plan as possible.  It is important for all parties to know how 
savings will be counted before programs are implemented and not 
after.  Moreover, the experience of the evaluator can be very 
valuable in developing final program designs capable of 
maximizing energy savings.   

Establish Appropriate Program EM&V Protocols:  The 
independent evaluator should conduct the evaluation using a set of 
evaluation protocols that determine the types of evaluation 
methods to be applied to different types of programs, the format of 
the evaluation reports, and schedule for evaluation activities. 
ComEd proposes to work with the collaborative and the evaluator 
to develop these protocols in conformance with the International 
Performance Measurement and Verification Protocol (“IPMVP”).  
These protocols will be valuable for ComEd as well, as they will 
prescribe the types of data that ComEd must track.   Specifically, 
the protocols will address (i) the type of evaluation required for 
each type of program, (ii) the schedule for evaluation activities, 
(iii) the methods to be used in estimating and applying NTG ratios, 
(iv) the contents and format of evaluation plans to be prepared by 
the evaluator, (v) the contents and format of evaluation reports, and 
(vi) the allocation of available evaluation funding across time and 
evaluation activities.  In general, ComEd proposes that deemed 
savings values be used when possible to simplify the savings 
calculation process and limit the impact on the small EM&V 
budget, and, when that is not possible, the level of EM&V 
undertaken should correspond to the level of savings attributed to 
the measures and likelihood of variability in measure savings. 

Establish Deemed Savings Values for Prescriptive Measures and 
Rebates:  For lighting measures such as in the Residential Lighting 
Program and C&I Prescription Program, where the savings are 
well established and can be reasonably predicted, ComEd proposes 
that the Commission “deem” or adopt the measure savings values 
set forth in Mr. Jensen’s direct testimony.  (See ComEd Ex. 6.0 
Corrected.) 

Establish Benchmark Net-to Gross Values:  Similar to establishing 
deemed savings values for measures, ComEd proposes that the 
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Commission deem certain NTG ratio values set forth in Mr. 
Jensen’s direct testimony.  (See id.) 

Verification and Due Diligence of Project Savings:  In those 
instances where deemed savings are not utilized, ComEd proposes 
to work with the implementation contractors to develop and 
implement quality assurance and quality control, inspection and 
due diligence procedures, which are needed to verify customer 
eligibility, completion of installations, and the reasonableness and 
accuracy of savings upon which incentives are based.  The 
independent evaluator, however, will verify installation and 
estimation of savings under the independent evaluation. 

Provide an Independent Evaluation of Program Impacts:  Using the 
evaluation protocols, the independent evaluator will determine the 
program and portfolio impacts.  ComEd also proposes to 
implement a program tracking system that can support ongoing 
program management and assessment and the independent 
evaluation. 

Provide Internal Quality Assurance and Control:  ComEd proposes 
to establish internal tracking and reporting mechanisms to review 
the quality of the program design and implementation. 

(ComEd Ex. 2.0 at 42-45.) 

In addition, Mr. Brandt explained that the statutory limit on 
EM&V expenditures of 3% of the total budget presents a 
significant barrier to an effective EM&V process.  (ComEd Ex. 2.0 
at 42.)  This budgetary constraint will determine the nature of the 
evaluation process to a far greater extent than will the general 
purposes of EM&V.  (Id.) Because of the funding limitations for 
the EM&V process, it is important that evaluation resources be 
allocated to highest value purposes  (Id.)  To this end, ComEd 
stated in its Plan that “[f]unds spent on market assessment studies 
to better understand baseline market conditions, consumer 
preferences, market effects of programs, and market actor behavior 
(e.g., training practices of HVAC contractors) are not considered 
evaluation funds for purposes of the 3% evaluation cap.”  (ComEd 
Ex. 1.0 at 14.)  As Mr. Brandt explained, ComEd has several 
proposals that are designed to achieve the proper allocation, ensure 
an independent evaluation, and develop a process for gauging 
ongoing program performance.  (Id.) 

As ComEd witness Mr. Hall explained, ComEd’s approach is 
proper.  (ComEd Ex. 7.0 at 5.)  According to Mr. Hall, the most 
important element is the use of skilled independent evaluation 
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professionals because evaluators must understand experimental 
and quasi-experimental evaluation approaches, among other 
standard approaches.  (Id.)  Mr. Hall believes that Section 12-
103(f)(7)’s requirement of annual independent evaluation goes a 
long way towards achieving the objective of independence.  (Id.)  
In addition, the EM&V process must provide results within a 
policy framework that effectively uses those results to assess and 
improve programs going forward.  (Id.)  Mr. Hall maintains that 
the Illinois statutory framework is consistent with this approach, 
providing for “adjustment of the measures on a going-forward 
basis as a result of the evaluations.”  220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(7).  
(Id.)  Mr. Hall believes that, pursuant to the Act, evaluation results 
should be used to prospectively modify programs and measure 
energy savings estimates for future program planning in future 
Plan years.  (Id.)  As Mr. Hall explained, a proper EM&V process 
must also allow for the most reliable information from a deemed 
values database or from the evaluation efforts to inform future 
program planning. (Id. at 6.) 

Further, as Mr. Hall’s testimony demonstrates, ComEd’s proposed 
EM&V process, which uses independent expert evaluators and 
deemed savings values, is consistent with standard industry 
practices.  (ComEd Ex. 7.0 at 2.)  ComEd’s EM&V proposal also 
includes summaries reflecting standard industry practices.  (Id. at 
8.)  As Mr. Hall discussed, these summaries include a number of 
evaluation approaches, including metering and monitoring, billing 
analysis, building modeling, and participant and non-participant 
interviews.  (Id.)  The summaries are consistent with those used in 
New York and other jurisdictions with comparable evaluation 
budgets to Illinois.  (Id.)  As Mr. Hall explained, however, the 
evaluation approaches described in the summaries were 
significantly affected by the fact that evaluation resources are 
limited by Section 12-103(f)(7) of the Act to 3% of the portfolio 
resources in any given year. (Id.)  Due to this limitation, for 
example, sometimes the budget did not permit the use of higher 
rigor approaches.  (Id.)  In addition, as Mr. Hall testified, the 3% 
budget is at the low end of states implementing similar energy 
efficiency and demand response programs.  California, for 
example, recently increased its evaluation budget from 4.25% to 
8%. (Id. at 9.)  Nevertheless, the current evaluation approaches set 
forth in each program element’s EM&V description represent 
standard industry practices and approaches and independence 
procedures.  (Id.)  
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 Following new Subsection III.R, the following header and language should be added: 

Analysis and Conclusions 

As described in detail in this Section III supra and as modified by 
Section IV infra, the record contains substantial evidence that 
ComEd’s Plan meets the Section 12-103(f) statutory requirements.  
In particular, ComEd demonstrated that its proposed energy 
efficiency and demand response measures will achieve the 
statutory goals ((f)(1)), presented estimates of the total amount 
paid for electric service expressed on a per kilowatt hour basis 
associated with the proposed portfolio of measures ((f)(3)), 
coordinated with DHFS to provide a portfolio of measures for low-
income households ((f)(4)), demonstrated that its overall portfolio 
is cost-effective and represents a diverse cross section of 
opportunities for customers of all rate classes to participate in the 
programs ((f)(5)), included a proposed cost-recovery mechanism 
((f)(6)), and provided for an EM&V process that met the statutory 
requirements ((f)(7)).  Section IV infra discusses ComEd’s 
satisfaction of subsection (f)(2)’s requirements, as well as certain 
features of ComEd’s Plan. 

 

Exception 4: Future Commission Review of ComEd’s Plan to Determine Whether It Is  
  Meeting Energy Savings Goals 
 

 Although ComEd accepts the dates set by the Proposed Order for initiating dockets to 

determine whether ComEd has met the year two and year three statutory energy efficiency goals, 

it takes exception to the language contemplating a review of the demand response goals and the 

Plan itself in those dockets.  PO, at 27.  First, the statute states in Section 12-103(i) that the 

utility is only subject to a review of whether it met “the energy efficiency standard specified in 

subsection (b) of this Section, as modified by subsections (d) and (e) . . . .”  220 ILCS 5/12-

103(i) (emphasis added).  Indeed, the second paragraph of the Analysis and Conclusions section 

correctly recognizes that the review is limited by statute to the energy efficiency goals, which 

suggests that the erroneous language in the first paragraph was an inadvertent mistake.  PO, at 

27.  Second, the Proposed Order’s statement that it is setting dates for the Commission to 
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“review[] ComEd’s plan to determine whether it meets the statutory energy efficiency and 

demand response goals” is incorrect.  Id (emphasis added).  Determining whether ComEd’s Plan 

is designed to achieve the statutory goals is the purpose of this docket.  The future Commission 

review contemplated by subsection (i) of Section 12-103 focuses on whether ComEd actually 

achieved the statutory energy efficiency savings goals.   

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the second full paragraph on page 27 should be modified as follows: 

The dates are as follows for commencement of Commission 
dockets reviewing whether or not ComEd achieved the energy 
efficiency goal for the year commencing June 1, 2009 and ending 
May 31, 2010 and for the year commencing June 1, 2010 and 
ending May 31, 2011 ComEd’s plan to determine whether it meets 
the statutory energy efficiency and demand response goals- 
September 1, 2010, and September 1, 2011 respectively.  The 
Commission believes that initiating proceedings on these dates is 
appropriate to ensure compliance with the goals set forth in the 
Act.  On or before each of these dates, Staff is directed to provide 
with the Commission with draft orders that will initiate docketed 
proceedings to review whether ComEd has met the individual 
energy efficiency savings goals for the second and third years of 
the Plan set forth in subsection (b) of Section 12-103, as modified 
by subsections (d) and (e)the energy efficiency and demand 
response goals set forth in the statute. 

 

Exception 5: Increasing the Statutorily-Imposed Energy Efficiency and Demand Response 
  Goals1

 

 ComEd does not object to the conclusion stated in the Proposed Order that “we decline to 

increase that which was imposed by statute.”  PO, at 27.  Indeed, only the General Assembly has 

the power to change the statutory goals.  “It is the province of the judiciary to construe the law 

                                                 
1 ComEd notes that this subsection of the Proposed Order, Section III.B.3, is incorrectly numbered and 
should be renumbered as Section III.B.1, which will require that the subsequent subsections also be 
renumbered. 
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and not to undertake to assume the power of the legislative branch of the State.”  People ex rel. 

Roan v. Wilson, 405 Ill. 122, 128 (1950) (citing People v. Commonwealth Edison Co., 367 Ill. 

260, 273 (1937)).  Therefore, ComEd suggests that the conclusion’s additional attempt to 

distinguish New York from Illinois is unnecessary. 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the last paragraph on page 27 should be modified as follows: 

Although Wwe agree with the Consumer Powerline that much 
needs to be done in Illinois in order to reduce energy 
consumption.,  only the General Assembly has the power to change 
the statutory goals.  We therefore reject Consumer Powerline’s 
proposal.However, we decline to increase that which was imposed 
by statute.  We note that this is the first time that utilities and 
DCEO are mandated, by state law, to have energy efficiency and 
demand response plans.  While New York’s goals are impressively 
aggressive, there is no showing that the state of New York just 
started requiring electric utilities to have energy efficiency and 
demand response programs, which is the case here. 
 

Exception 6: Calculating the TRC Test at the Portfolio Level 
 

 Although ComEd does not object to the Proposed Order’s agreement with the contention 

“that the Commission should require calculation of” the Illinois TRC test “at the portfolio level, 

as opposed to the level of individual measures,” ComEd wishes to clarify its position.  PO, at 28.   

ComEd agrees with the Proposed Order that “[c]alculation of the TRC test at the portfolio level 

provides utilities with greater flexibility,” id., and this approach seems consistent with the 

statute’s requirement that the utility “[d]emonstrate that its overall portfolio of energy efficiency 

and demand-response measures, not including programs covered by item (4) of this subsection 

(f), are cost-effective using the total resource cost test . . . ,”  220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(5) (emphasis 

added).    
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 However, ComEd notes that Section 12-103 also includes language suggesting that the 

General Assembly intended individual energy efficiency and demand response measures, and not 

just the portfolio as a whole, to be cost-effective.  See 220 ILCS 5/12-103(a) (“‘[C]ost-effective’ 

means that the measures satisfy the total resource cost test.”) (emphasis added); see also id. 

(“[E]lectric utilities are required to use cost-effective energy efficiency and demand-response 

measures to reduce delivery load.”) (emphasis added); 12-103(b) (“Electric utilities shall 

implement cost-effective energy efficiency measures . . . .”) (emphasis added); 12-103(c) 

(“Electric utilities shall implement cost-effective demand-response measures . . . .”) (emphasis 

added).  In developing its Plan, ComEd therefore ensured that both the measures and the 

portfolio as a whole were cost-effective under the TRC test.  (See, e.g., ComEd Ex. 6.0 

Corrected, at 9.)  Consistent with Section 12-103, ComEd intends to continue applying this same 

methodology in the future. 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 The first full paragraph on page 28 of the Proposed Order should be modified to correct 

the citation to the record, as follows: 

The statute requires that the utilities’ and DCEO’s energy 
efficiency and demand response measures must satisfy the total 
resource costs test, (“the TRC test”) which is defined in the Illinois 
Power Act at  20 ILCS 3855/1-10.  (220 ILCS 5/12-103(a)).  The 
City of Chicago and DCEO contend that the Commission should 
require calculation of this test at the portfolio level, as opposed to 
the level of individual measures.  Thus, program elements can be 
added to a portfolio, as long as the overall portfolio has a TRC that 
is greater than one.  (See, e.g., DCEO Ex. 12.0 at 7).  DCEO 
asserts that, even though it endeavored to make all of its programs 
pass the TRC test, this does not mean that DCEO is of the opinion 
that individual programs or measures must pass this test. 
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Exception 7:  Updating the Spending Screens 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s conclusion that, with respect to the 

spending screens, ComEd must “re-calculate its projections in accordance with this portion of the 

statute on an annual basis.”  PO, at 30.  The Proposed Order adopts Staff’s interpretation of 

Section 12-103(d), claiming that the plain language directs such recalculation.  This is incorrect.  

The plain language of Section 12-103(d) does not state that the spending screens must be 

recalculated, nor does any other provision of Section 12-103.  For such matters of statutory 

interpretation, the Illinois Supreme Court has provided the following guidance: 

The cardinal rule of interpreting statutes, to which all other canons 
and rules are subordinate, is to ascertain and give effect to the 
intent of the legislature.  In determining legislative intent, a court 
first should consider the statutory language.  Moreover, a court will 
avoid an interpretation of a statute that would render any portion of 
it meaningless or void.  Also, a court presumes that the legislature, 
in enacting a statute, did not intend absurdity, inconvenience, or 
injustice. 

   * * * * 

Generally, a court determines the legislative intent in enacting a 
statute by examining the entire statute and by construing each 
material part or section of the legislation together, and not each 
part or section alone. 

McNamee v. Federated Equipment & Supply Co., Inc., 181 Ill. 2d 415, 423-24, 428 (1998) 
(citations omitted). 
 
 The Proposed Order’s interpretation of Section 12-103(d) runs counter to these principles 

of statutory construction.  First, Section 12-103(f) requires that the utility present for approval as 

part of its Plan the spending screens for all three Plan years.  That the statute requires this upfront 

approval is not disputed.  However, the Proposed Order’s conclusion that these screens must 

later be recalculated would render meaningless the statutory provision requiring prior approval of 

the screens for years two and three.  Indeed, the Proposed Order fails to reconcile why pre-
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approval is required for the year two and three spending screen estimates if those estimates 

would later have to be recalculated.   

 Second, the Proposed Order’s conclusion seems to be based on the mistaken assumption 

that ComEd’s Plan is made up of three separate one-year plans.  To the contrary, however, 

because Section 12-103 requires that ComEd file a single, integrated Plan that is designed to 

“meet the energy efficiency and demand-response standards for 2008 through 2010” (220 ILCS 

5/12-103(f)), ComEd relied on the spending screen estimates and “designed its portfolio of 

programs as a comprehensive three-year plan and not three one-year plans, carefully balancing 

and putting together a blend of programs with shorter and longer ramp-up periods” (ComEd Ex. 

9.0, at 7).  It, therefore, is crucial that the screens be determined and approved at the outset for 

planning purposes, just as the statute directs.  The interpretation advanced by the Proposed 

Order, however, jeopardizes the upfront approval required by the statute, and therefore results in 

the very “inconvenience” and “injustice” that the rules of statutory construction prohibit.   

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the last paragraph on page 29 and continuing on page 30 should be 

modified as follows: 

The Commission agrees with ComEdStaff.  Section 12-103 directs 
ComEd to present for pre-approval its spending screens for all 
three Plan years in this docket.  As explained in Section III supra, 
we approved these spending screens, and no party contested them.  
The statute does not specifically direct that the spending screens be 
recalculated, and no party has explained why the statute would 
require pre-approval of the spending screens for all three Plan 
years if they are to later be recalculated for years two and three.  
Staff’s proposal is rejected.The statute’s plain language is that:  

[A]n electric utility shall reduce the amount of energy efficiency 
and demand-response measures implemented in any single year by 
an amount necessary to limit the estimated average increase in the 
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amounts paid by retail customers in connection with electric 
service due to the cost of those measures to:  

(1) in 2008, no more than 0.5% of the amount paid per 
kilowatthour by those customers during the year ending May 31, 
2007; 

(2) in 2009, the greater of an additional 0.5% of the amount paid 
per kilowatthour by those customers during the year ending May 
31, 2007, or 1% of the amount paid per kilowatthour by those 
customers during the year ending May 31, 2007; 

(3) in 2010, the greater of an additional 0.5% of the amount paid 
per kilowatthour by those customers during the year ending May 
31, 2009, or 1.5% of the amount paid per kilowatthour by those 
customers during the year ending May 31, 2007;  

(4) In 2011, the greater of an additional 0.5% of the amount paid 
per kilowatthour by those customers during the year ending May 
31, 2010 or 2% of the amount paid per kilowatthour by those 
customers during the year ending May 31, 2007; and 

(5) thereafter, the amount of energy efficiency and demand-
response measures implemented for any single year shall be 
reduced by an amount necessary to limit the estimated average net 
increase due to the cost of these measures included in the amounts 
paid by eligible retail customers in connection with electric service 
to no more than the greater of 2.015% of the amount paid per 
kilowatthour by those customers during the year ending May 31, 
2007, or the incremental amount per kilowatthour paid for these 
measures in 2011.   

(220 ILCS 5/12-103(d)(1)-(5)). Irrespective of the fact that a 
utility’s’ plan may be a comprehensive, three-year plan, as Staff 
points out, the statutory spending limits are based on projections, 
which, necessarily, need to be reexamined annually, as they can 
change from year to year.  The previous year’s figures, upon 
which, those calculations must be made, cannot be known years 
before the dates enunciated in the statute have occurred.  ComEd is 
directed to re-calculate its projections in accordance with this 
portion of the statute on an annual basis.  
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Exception 8:  Stakeholder Advisory Process 
 

 ComEd does not object to the Proposed Order’s conclusion recommending that ComEd 

“should establish a stakeholder process to review ComEd’s progress towards achieving the 

required energy efficiency and demand response goals.”  PO, at 32.  However, ComEd takes 

exception to the Proposed Order’s recommendation that the HVAC trade “should be included in 

the collaborative.”  Id.  As stated in its testimony and brief, ComEd is committed to the inclusion 

of a number of different stakeholders in the advisory process, including trade allies, but a 

recommendation at this time by the Commission to include certain types of vendors over others 

is neither helpful nor necessary.  ComEd believes that, like other procedural matters, the precise 

membership of the stakeholder advisory group “should be determined by the Utility and 

members of the committee.”  Id. at 33.  ComEd and its stakeholders will have to determine how 

trade allies can meaningfully participate without expanding the group to a size that would be 

unworkable.  This may, for example, involve selecting a representative from each trade.  

Moreover, because trade allies and vendors may be subject to requests-for-proposals developed 

by the stakeholder advisory process, ComEd and its stakeholders will need to determine how to 

avoid any conflicts issues during this process.   

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the last paragraph on page 32 should be modified as follows: 

Mr. Brandt recognized that the committee should include the 
Utility, DCEO, Staff, the Attorney General, BOMA and CUB and 
representation from a variety of interests, including residential 
consumers, business consumers, environmental and energy 
advocacy organizations, trades and local government.  The HVAC 
trade was not mentioned by any of the testifying witnesses, but is 
also an interested party and should be included in the collaborative 
to deal with programs regarding air conditioning which might 
include the recycling of old window air conditioning units, tune 
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ups of central air systems, and a program to make sure that proper 
air conditioning units are installed. 

   

Exception 9:  Single-Charge Cost Recovery from all Customers 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s conclusion that IIEC’s proposal for three 

separate charges “should be adopted.”  PO, at 38.  Although the Proposed Order appears only to 

recommend that IIEC’s approach should be adopted, neither the Analysis and Conclusions 

section nor the record in this docket supports this conclusion.  As explained below, the Proposed 

Order’s recommendation is unsupported, internally inconsistent and should be changed. 

 First, the Analysis and Conclusions section is internally inconsistent, and actually 

supports the reasonableness of a single charge as proposed by ComEd and supported by Staff.  In 

the first sentence of this section, the Proposed Order correctly “acknowledge[s] that all 

consumers will benefit equally from imposition of the statute, as it attempts to confer cleaner air, 

less peak demand, and less of a need for new generation and other costs in an equal manner,” but 

then states without any explanation or support that “IIEC’s approach is more in conformance 

with traditional rate-making principles that are enunciated in the Public Utilities Act.”  PO, at 37-

38 (emphasis added).  The Proposed Order then quotes the following portion of Section 9-241 of 

the Public Utilities Act without explaining how it supports its conclusion: 

No public utility shall, as to rates or other charges, services, 
facilities or in other respect, make or grant any preference or 
advantage to any corporation or person or subject any corporation 
or person to any prejudice or disadvantage.  No public utility shall 
establish or maintain any unreasonable difference as to rates or 
other charges, services, facilities or in any other respect, either as 
between localities or as between classes of service. 

220 ILCS 5/9-241 (emphasis added).  Indeed, Section 9-241 does not support this conclusion.  

Not only does the Proposed Order fail to identify any unreasonable difference concerning rates 
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or charges in ComEd’s proposal (which does not involve any difference in rates), it in fact 

“acknowledges that all consumers will benefit equally . . .” (PO, at 37 (emphasis added)), which 

strongly suggests that any difference in rates among customers might well be unreasonable.  

Moreover, in rejecting BOMA’s proposal for 15 separate charges, the Proposed Order correctly 

notes that Section 12-103(d)’s spending screen “limits what can be imposed on consumers, but, it 

makes that limitation in a uniform manner to be applied to all consumers.  This portion of the 

statute does not aid BOMA.”  PO, at 38 (emphasis added).  In the same way, this portion of the 

statute does not aid the Proposed Order’s conclusion.  By the same logic, it would be reasonable 

to structure cost recovery “in a uniform manner to be applied to all consumers” through a single 

charge because “all consumers will benefit equally from imposition of the statute, as it attempts 

to confer cleaner air, less peak demand, and less of a need for new generation and other costs in 

an equal manner….”  Id., at 37-38 (emphasis added).   

 Second, the Proposed Order never claims that ComEd’s proposal is unlawful, and, as the 

evidence presented by ComEd and Staff showed,2 the single charge proposal is entirely lawful.3  

The policy set forth in Section 12-103(a) makes clear that the measures to be implemented 

pursuant to the statute are for the benefit of society in general, and Illinois electricity users in 

particular.  220 ILCS 5/12-103(a); see also ComEd Br., at 22; 220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(5).  The 

statutory goals must be met regardless of the customer groups or classes from which the energy 

savings are obtained or, in turn, where the program dollars are actually spent.  Customer 

eligibility or ineligibility for a given program does not create any unique responsibility for or 

                                                 
2 ComEd notes that the Proposed Order’s summary of ComEd’s and Staff’s evidence with respect to the 
single charge issue is rather limited and does not reflect the arguments made by both ComEd and Staff.  
(See, e.g., ComEd Ex. 5.0, at 3-9; Staff Ex. 3.0.) 
 
3 And, if it is lawful, the Commission must find that ComEd has satisfied the requirements of Section 12-
103(f)(6). 
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exemption from the costs of that program.  Thus, no customer is a “cost-causer” in the 

traditional sense, and yet, in another sense, because the General Assembly has mandated these 

programs for the benefit of all customers, then all customers may properly be viewed as the 

causers of the costs of the entire portfolio of programs.  ComEd Br. at 23-24; Staff Br., at 39-43.  

Indeed, IIEC’s and BOMA’s proposals are no more compliant with traditional rate-making 

principles of cost causation, as their proposals would allocate the costs of energy efficiency 

programs to each of their proposed groups or classes and then charge them to all members of the 

particular group or class, even those who do not participate in the programs to which the costs 

are attributed. 

 Finally, the Proposed Order’s recommended adoption of IIEC’s proposal ignores two 

critical flaws that would need to be addressed prior to implementation its proposal.  First, the 

Proposed Order fails to address how the low-income program costs would be shared among 

customer classes.  ComEd pointed out that it was inconsistent under IIEC’s proposal to have only 

the residential class bear the costs of such programs that do not directly benefit them and for 

which they are not eligible.  In response, while not conceding the issue, IIEC “note[d] that its 

cost recovery proposal would accommodate this as a common cost to be allocated to all classes, 

should the Commission so mandate.”  IIEC Br., at 20.  Second, it is unclear how IIEC’s proposed 

split of the commercial and industrial (“C&I”) customers into two separate classes (those with 

demands below one megawatt and those with demands above one megawatt) corresponds to the 

structure of ComEd’s programs, which are presented as a Residential Solutions program and a 

Business Solutions program.4  ComEd’s programs are not presented in a way that splits up the 

                                                 
4 According to IIEC, its split is based on a rate structure that existed for bundled electric supply service 
prior to January 2, 2007 (IIEC Br., at 6), but it is unclear how that split is relevant to ComEd’s Plan, 
which presents two broad programs, one to residential customers and one to C&I customers.  Indeed, 
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C&I customers.  Indeed, under this structure, it would be more reasonable to have two charges, 

one that applies to residential customers and one that applies to non-residential customers. 

Proposed Alternative Language if the Commission Rejects the Recommendation That IIEC’s 
Proposal Should Be Adopted:  

 For these reasons, the Analysis and Conclusions on pages 37-39 concerning single charge 

cost recovery from all customers should be modified as follows:   

  The last paragraph beginning on page 37 and continuing on page 38: 

We agree with ComEd and Staff that, as contemplated by Section 
12-103(a), While we acknowledge that all consumers will benefit 
equally from imposition of the statute, as it attempts to confer 
cleaner air, less peak demand, and less of a need for new 
generation and other costs in an equal manner.  Accordingly, 
ComEd’s proposed single charge is reasonable, lawful and hereby 
approved.,  For the reasons provided by ComEd, the cost causation 
principles that IIEC attempts to apply here are not applicable, and 
BOMA’s proposal is “arbitrary” and not sufficiently developed to 
implement.  (See ComEd Ex. 11.0; see also Staff Br. at 41-42). the 
IIEC’s approach is more in conformance with traditional rate-
making principles that are enunciated in the Public Utilities Act. 
Specifically, Section 9-241 provides, in pertinent part that:  

No public utility shall, as to rates or other charges, services, 
facilities or in other respect, make or grant any preference or 
advantage to any corporation or person or subject any prejudice or 
disadvantage.  No public utility shall establish or maintain any 
unreasonable differences as to rates or other charges, services, 
facilities, or in any other respect, either as between localities or as 
between classes of service.    

(220 ILCS 5/9-241).  We further note that IIEC’s approach is also 
not unduly complicated. Additionally, it only re-distributes the 
funds that have been collected; it does not reduce the amount of 
funds that a utility will be able to use.  This approach is reasonable 
and it should be adopted.   

                                                                                                                                                             

IIEC offers no explanation for why a non-residential customer with demands over one megawatt that does 
not participate in the program should be any more responsible for the program costs incurred for other 
customers with over one megawatt demands that do participate or any less responsible for the costs of the 
non-residential programs that must be made available to all non-residential customers. 
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The first full paragraph on page 38: 

In additionHowever, BOMA’s construction of Section 12-103(d) 
of the Act is erroneous.  It does limit the amount of energy 
efficiency and demand response measures, as BOMA contends, 
but, it does so in a uniform manner to all.  It is a “cap.”  For 
example, with regard to the first year of energy efficiency and 
demand response, it provides: 

Notwithstanding the requirements of subsections (b) and (c) of this 
Section, an electric utility shall reduce the amount of energy 
efficiency and demand-response measures implemented in any 
single year by an amount necessary to limit the estimated average 
increases in the amounts paid by retail customers in connection 
with electric service due to the cost of these measures to . . .  in 
2008, no more than 0.5% of the amount paid per kilowatthour by 
those customers during the year ending May 31, 2007.     

(220 ILCS 5/12-103(d) and (d)(1)).  (Emphasis added).  It limits 
what can be imposed on consumers, but, it makes that limitation in 
a uniform manner to be applied to all consumers.  This portion of 
the statute does not aid BOMA.    

The second paragraph on page 38 should be deleted: 

Unlike the IIEC’s simple, straightforward approach which merely 
creates three broad customer classes, BOMA seeks to impose 15 
different rates for 15 different classes.  Due to the brevity of time 
afforded by the General Assembly, it is not possible to determine 
whether BOMA’s approach is a reasonable one.   

The third paragraph on page 38: 

IIEC proposes 3 separate charges for 3 separate customer classes, 
whereas BOMA seeks to impose 15 different rates for 15 different 
classes.  We also note that necessarily, dividing the charge 
amongst 3 or 15 customer classes in the manner described by IIEC 
and BOMA would require the expenditure of some time and 
money, unnecessarily, thereby diverting some efforts from the 
achievement of the statutory goals.  We decline to adopt either 
IIEC’s or BOMA’s recommendations on this issue.   
 
Following the last paragraph on page 38 that continues on page 39, 
insert the following as a new first paragraph on page 39: 
 
ComEd therefore is directed to file its compliance tariffs within 10 
days from the time the final order is entered in this case. 
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Proposed Alternative Language if the Commission Adopts IIEC’s Proposal: 
 

 For these, the Analysis and Conclusions on pages 37-39 concerning single charge cost 

recovery from all customers should be modified as follows: 

  The last paragraph beginning on page 37 and continuing on page 38: 

While we acknowledge that all consumers will benefit equally 
from imposition of the statute, as it attempts to confer cleaner air, 
less peak demand, and less of a need for new generation and other 
costs in an equal manner, the IIEC’s approach is more in 
conformance with traditional rate-making principles that are 
enunciated in the Public Utilities Act. Specifically, Section 9-241 
provides, in pertinent part that:  

No public utility shall, as to rates or other charges, services, 
facilities or in other respect, make or grant any preference or 
advantage to any corporation or person or subject any prejudice or 
disadvantage.  No public utility shall establish or maintain any 
unreasonable differences as to rates or other charges, services, 
facilities, or in any other respect, either as between localities or as 
between classes of service.    

(220 ILCS 5/9-241).  We further note that IIEC’s approach is also 
not unduly complicated. Additionally, it only re-distributes the 
funds that have been collected; it does not reduce the amount of 
funds that a utility will be able to use.  This approach is reasonable 
and it should be adopted as modified below.   

The second paragraph on page 38: 

Unlike the IIEC’s simple, straightforward approach which merely 
creates three broad customer classes, BOMA seeks to impose 15 
different rates for 15 different classes.  Due to the brevity of time 
afforded by the General Assembly, it is not possible to determine 
whether BOMA’s approach is a reasonable one.   

The third paragraph on page 38: 

We also note that necessarily, dividing the charge amongst 15 
customer classes in the manner described by BOMA would require 
the expenditure of some time and money, unnecessarily, thereby 
diverting some efforts from the achievement of the statutory goals.  
We decline to adopt BOMA’s recommendations on this issue.   
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Following the third paragraph on page 38, insert the following as a 
new fourth paragraph on page 38: 

Moreover, because ComEd has presented its programs as a 
Residential Solutions program and a Business Solutions program 
and the record otherwise does not contain sufficient evidence for 
maintaining a distinction between the two commercial and 
industrial classes of customers, IIEC’s proposal is hereby modified 
and limited to two customer classes, residential and commercial 
and industrial, with one charge for each class.  The costs of the 
low-income programs are to be equally shared by both customer 
classes. 

Following the last paragraph on page 38 that continues on page 39, 
insert the following as a new first paragraph on page 39: 

ComEd therefore is directed to file its compliance tariffs within 30 
days from the time the final order is entered in this case. 

 
Exception 10:  Banking 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Analysis and Conclusions section to the extent it confuses 

ComEd’s “banking” proposal, which deals with carrying energy savings in excess of a year’s 

statutory requirements into the next Plan year, with its proposal to recover any de minimis costs 

that may exceed the spending screen in a given Plan year.  With respect to the latter proposal, the 

Proposed Order mistakenly refers to it as “banking” in several instances.  See, e.g., PO, at 39 (“In 

addition to ‘banking’ energy savings, ComEd seeks Commission approval of its request to ‘bank’ 

any excess expenditures.”); id., at 41 (“With regard to ComEd’s request to ‘bank’ any cost 

overrun from a previous year . . . .”).  ComEd, however, did not propose to “bank” or “carry 

over” such de minimis amounts, but rather “request[ed] approval to recover any de minimis costs 

that may exceed the spending cap in a given Plan year that are prudently and reasonably incurred 

even though ComEd does not also exceed the energy efficiency or demand response goal in that 

year.”  (ComEd Ex. 9.0, at 10.) 
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 In its brief, Staff did not oppose ComEd’s proposal to recover de minimis amounts that 

exceed the spending screen in a given year provided such costs were prudently and reasonably 

incurred, and in fact agreed that there was a legal basis for such recovery: 

While subsection (d) does contain what could be characterized as 
spending or cost limits, those limits are used to determine whether 
the “estimated average increase” in amounts to be paid exceed the 
limit so as to trigger an obligation to reduce the implementation of 
measures.  Subsection (d) nowhere indicates that those limits 
operate as a strict cost recovery limitation.  Thus, a utility is 
required to monitor the estimated average increase that it believes 
customers will experience, and reduce its implementation of 
measures when it appears those estimated average increases will 
exceed the limits specified in Section 12-103(d).  If the utility acts 
reasonably and prudently with respect to its obligation to reduce its 
implementation of measures, there is no limitation in Staff’s 
opinion on the utility’s ability to recover actual costs that turn out 
to exceed the spending limit by a de minimis amount. 

Thus, Staff does not oppose ComEd’s request in this regard 
provided the Commission specifies that approval to recover any de 
minimis costs that exceed the spending limit is subject to ComEd’s 
demonstration that it acted reasonably and prudently with respect 
to its obligations to reduce its implementation of measures under 
Section 12-103(d).  In other words, if a utility has reduced the 
amount of measures implemented such that it reasonably estimates 
or projects that costs will not exceed the cost screens for a 
particular year (and its actions, estimates or forecasts were 
reasonable and prudent), but actual costs nevertheless turn out to 
exceed the cost screens (and those costs are de minimis and 
otherwise reasonable and prudent), the provision of Section 12-
103(d) do not, in Staff’s opinion, prohibit the recovery of those 
actual costs. 

Staff Br., at 47-48. 
 
 In addition to proposing alternative language to correct the misunderstanding concerning 

ComEd’s de minimis cost recovery proposal, ComEd has also suggested modifications to further 

strengthen the conclusion’s language concerning banking of energy savings.   

 

  23



 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, “‘Banking’ Energy Savings and Excess Expenditures” section on 

pages 39-41 should be modified as follows: 

  The heading for Section IV.B.9: 

9. “Banking” Energy Savings and Recovery of De Minimis 
 Excess Expenditures 

  The second paragraph on page 39:   

In addition to “banking” energy savings, ComEd seeks 
Commission approval of its request to recover any de minimis 
costs that may exceed the spending screen in a given Plan year that 
are prudently and reasonably incurred even though ComEd does 
not also exceed the energy efficiency or demand response goal in 
that year“bank” any excess expenditures.  ComEd contends that, 
because it will be running several programs at once, it would be 
virtually impossible to just stop spending when it reaches the 
statutory spending limit.  ComEd seeks approval to recover any de 
minimus costs that may exceed the spending cap in any plan year, 
when they are prudently and reasonable incurred, even when 
ComEd does not exceed the energy efficiency or demand response 
goal for that year.  (See, e.g., ComEd Exs. 9.0 at 10; 11.0 at 15). 

The fourth paragraph on page 39: 

Also, with regard to ComEd’s additional request to recover “bank” 
de minimis cost overruns, Staff did not oppose ComEd’s proposal 
and provided the following rationale: 

While subsection (d) does contain what could be characterized as 
spending or cost limits, those limits are used to determine whether 
the “estimated average increase” in amounts to be paid exceed the 
limit so as to trigger an obligation to reduce the implementation of 
measures.  Subsection (d) nowhere indicates that those limits 
operate as a strict cost recovery limitation.  Thus, a utility is 
required to monitor the estimated average increase that it believes 
customers will experience, and reduce its implementation of 
measures when it appears those estimated average increases will 
exceed the limits specified in Section 12-103(d).  If the utility acts 
reasonably and prudently with respect to its obligation to reduce its 
implementation of measures, there is no limitation in Staff’s 
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opinion on the utility’s ability to recover actual costs that turn out 
to exceed the spending limit by a de minimis amount. 

Thus, Staff does not oppose ComEd’s request in this regard 
provided the Commission specifies that approval to recover any de 
minimis costs that exceed the spending limit is subject to ComEd’s 
demonstration that it acted reasonably and prudently with respect 
to its obligations to reduce its implementation of measures under 
Section 12-103(d).  In other words, if a utility has reduced the 
amount of measures implemented such that it reasonably estimates 
or projects that costs will not exceed the cost screen for a particular 
year (and its actions, estimates or forecasts were reasonably and 
prudent), but actual costs nevertheless turn out to exceed the cost 
screens (and those costs are de minimis and otherwise reasonable 
and prudent), the provision of Section 12-103(d) do not, in Staff’s 
opinion, prohibit the recovery of those actual costs. irrespective of 
whether they are offset by any energy savings, Staff  points out, 
essentially, that, basic accounting principles require that there must 
be something to offset in order to recover those costs.  In Ms. 
Pearce’s opinion, recovery of excess costs must be limited to those 
situations, in which, these cost overruns have produced over-
compliance with the statutory energy savings goals.  (Id. at 10). 

The second full paragraph on page 40: 

With regard to “banking” energy savings, we agree with Staff’s 
construction of the statute.  For example, in the first year of its 
implementation, the statute requires that: 

Notwithstanding the requirements of subsections (b) and (c) of this 
Section an electric utility shall reduce the amount of energy 
efficiency and demand-response measures implemented in any 
single year by an amount necessary to limit the estimated average 
increases in the amounts paid by retail customers in connection 
with electric service due to the cost of these measures to  . .  in 
2008, no more than 0.5% of the amount paid per kilowatthour by 
those customers during the year ending May 31, 2007.     

(220 ILCS 5/12-103(d) and (d)(1)). (Emphasis added).  we note 
that tThe plain language in the statute does not explicitly address 
what to do with does not allow utilities or DCEO to “carry over” 
excess energy savings, but does not explicitly prohibit the 
“banking” of such savings.  IndeedHowever, it seems to be 
inevitable that some de minimius “carry over” of energy savings 
would have to occur.  It also appears to be likely that the General 
Assembly would have been aware of that fact when drafting the 
statute. It is quite possible that the General Assembly chose the 
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language in question to avoid one of the situations mentioned by 
Staff, that, a utility could “bank” energy savings in such a manner 
as to render its program in a “banked” year to be an ineffectually 
slight amount, or, even non-existent.       

The third paragraph on page 40: 

We note that DCEO’s approach strikes a balance between the 
concerns expressed by ComEd, that it may not know when it 
reaches the statutory goal, and that expressed by Staff which is, 
essentially, that utilities should not be provided with a motivation 
to decrease spending on energy efficiency programs in the 
“banked” year(s).  Limiting the amount of allowable “banked 
energy savings” to a percentage of the banked year’s energy 
savings is reasonable.  It is also reasonable to limit the amount that 
can be “banked” to one which would only allow utilities to “bank” 
a de minimius carry over, as anything further would violate the 
statute.  Therefore, ComEd’s request for Commission approval of 
“banked” energy savings is granted, but, it may “bank” no more 
than 10 percent of the energy savings required by statute in the 
year, in which, it is “banked.”   

The first paragraph on page 41: 

With regard to ComEd’s request to recover “bank” any de minimis 
cost overrun in a given Plan from a previous year, we note that, as 
Staff has pointed out, “banking” energy savings is not the same as 
allowing a utility to recover plan costs that are in excess of the 
statutory spending requirements.  In such an instance, there must 
be something for those costs to offset, which, in this case, is excess 
energy efficiency or demand response savings.  We agree with 
ComEd that there may be situations, in which, it would be 
inevitable that de minimius cost overruns would occur.  ComEd 
therefore may seek to recover any de minimis costs that exceed the 
spending screen in a given Plan year by no more than 10 percent, 
provided that ComEd is able to demonstrate that it acted 
reasonably and prudently.  Such a cost overrun, however, may only 
be used to offset excess energy efficiency savings or demand 
response savings.  Moreover, it, too, must be in a de minimus 
amount, no more than 10 percent of the costs required by statute in 
the year, in which, it is “carried over.”  
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Exception 11:  Deeming Energy Savings Values and Net to Gross Ratios 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Analysis and Conclusions section concerning the deeming 

of energy savings values to the extent that it omits ComEd.  Although the Proposed Order 

summarizes both ComEd’s and DCEO’s evidence concerning the deeming of energy savings 

values, the conclusion only references DCEO’s recommendation, which appears to be an 

inadvertent omission.  Per the Administrative Law Judges’ request, on January 23, 2008 ComEd 

submitted its proposed values to be deemed.  Those values are also included with this Brief on 

Exceptions as Attachment A.   For the same reasons that the Proposed Order finds DCEO’s 

proposed energy savings values reasonable (see PO, at 42), the Proposed Order should also find 

ComEd’s proposed energy savings values reasonable and attach them as an exhibit thereto.  

Indeed, the record contains no basis for distinguishing between the values proposed by DCEO 

and those proposed by ComEd. 

 ComEd also takes exception to the Proposed Order’s conclusion concerning the deeming 

of Net to Gross (“NTG”) ratios, and, in particular, the requirement that any NTG ratios 

established in the future “must be used during the first year of the plan’s implementation, as 

opposed to prospectively.”  PO, at 44.  Though not entirely clear, this conclusion appears to 

require retroactive application of NTG ratio values, which directly contradicts the policy of 

Section 12-103 and other policy statements made in the Proposed Order.   

 First, prospective application of any change in values is consistent with the policy behind 

Section 12-103(f), which provides for “adjustment of the measures on a going-forward basis as a 

result of the evaluations.”  220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(7) (emphasis added).  Second, the Proposed 

Order contradicts its own policy of providing certainty and eliminating the element of surprise.  

For example, the Proposed Order’s conclusion on deeming NTG ratios emphasizes the need to 
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eliminate surprise, and claims that “[w]orking closely with [ComEd’s EM&V] evaluator should 

eliminate any ‘surprise’ in the form of a Net to Gross ratio from the evaluator.”  PO, at 44.  

However, simply working with the evaluator provides no protection and will do nothing to 

prevent the retroactive application of values established in future years to the first year of the 

Plan.  Under such a scenario, surprise is inevitable, and this statement therefore is not true.   

 Further, in deeming the energy savings values and establishing a policy of prospective 

application concerning any changes to those energy savings values, the Proposed Order correctly 

recognized that “‘deeming’ values now adds a level of certainty to, and definition in, the 

operation of a plan.”  PO, at 42 (emphasis added).  Thus, even if the Commission chooses not to 

deem NTG ratios at this time, it should, at a minimum, approve ComEd’s proposal that any NTG 

ratios established in the future be applied prospectively only.  Adopting this proposal is 

consistent with Section 12-103(f) and the Proposed Order’s policy of eliminating surprise and 

providing certainty, does not require the Commission to deem or approve the NTG values 

ComEd proposed in this docket, and does not impact the Commission’s later review of whether 

ComEd met the year two and year three goals as required by Section 12-103(i). 

 Finally, although the Proposed Order correctly notes “that at trial, counsel for the ELPC 

did not make any kind of motion regarding the report that the ELPC claims was withheld during 

discovery” and “this report was not entered into evidence in any docket,” the Proposed Order 

nevertheless erroneously states that ELPC’s “point” that the ComEd expert witness’s opinion 

may have changed if he had access to the report “is well-taken” and “is yet another reason to 

require the development of actual Net to Gross ratios . . . .”  PO, at 44 (emphasis added).  It is 

wholly improper for the Proposed Order to rely on unsubstantiated claims and speculation 
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concerning evidence not in the record5 as “another reason” to deny deeming of NTG ratios.  

Commission orders “shall be based exclusively on the record for decision in the case.”  220 

ILCS 5/10-103. 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For the reasons stated above, the “‘Deemed’ Values” sections on pages 41-44 should be 

modified as follows: 

The headings on page 41: 

a.  “Deemed” Energy Savings Values 

 1.  “Deemed” Energy Savings Values 

The third full paragraph on page 42: 

AsAlthough Staff points out, that there seems to be no reason, at 
this time, to independently determine the energy savings values of 
certain types of light bulbs based on the values that were 
determined in California.  However, “deeming” values now adds a 
level of certainty to, and definition in, the operation of a plan.  
And, light bulbs are not weather-sensitive.  Therefore, ComEd’s 
and DCEO’s recommendation that these values should be deemed, 
temporarilyinitially, with the finalany revised values to be 
determined before the end of the plan’s three-year period and 
applied prospectively, is a reasonable one.  During the next three-
year period actual values must be developedupdated for use 
prospectively, in future years.  Also, these values must be revisited 
every three years, or, more frequently, as, new technology may 
emerge that would change these values or render the use of certain 
technology obsolete. 

The heading on page 42: 

b11.  “Deemed” Net to Gross Ratios 

 

                                                 
5 ELPC’s assumption that ComEd witness Mr. Jensen did not see the report, and dismiss the report as 
irrelevant, is itself without any basis in the record. 

  29



 

The first paragraph on page 44: 

Unlike the situation with “deemed values,” the Net to Gross ratios 
that ComEd seeks to have this Commission “deem” concern 
programs, not just measures. No evidence was presented 
establishing that the programs referred to in the California Energy 
Efficiency Policy Manual contain the same elements or measures 
as the programs ComEd plans to proffer to the general public.  
These values are also “default” values, meaning that they are to be 
used only when real analysis is not possible.  (See, Staff Ex. 1.0 at 
31).  Further, according to Staff, the California PUC Energy 
Efficiency Policy Manual does not explain the basis for the 0.8% 
values.  Also, there is no evidence that use of California’s “default 
values” with changes applied only prospectively, is the accepted 
method in the evaluation community.  In short, there is no 
indication, from the evidence provided, that the Net to Gross ratios 
that ComEd seeks to have this Commission “deem” are accurate or 
applicable.  We conclude that ComEd’s program should contain 
actual Net to Gross ratios developed during the EM&V process.   

The second paragraph on page 44: 

We, therefore, decline to “deem” ComEd’s Net to Gross ratios.  
We encourage ComEd to work with its EM&V Evaluator to 
develop Net to Gross ratios using any information it has, as well 
as, information available regarding other Midwestern states, which 
may beare more similar to Illinois than California is.  Those Net to 
Gross ratios that are established at a later date should only be 
applied prospectively in future Plan years.  Working closely with 
this evaluator and applying any updated Net to Gross ratios 
prospectively should eliminate any “surprise” in the form of a Net 
to Gross ratio from the evaluator.   

The third paragraph on page 44: 

ComEd may include the effects of free-riders and spillover in its 
Net to Gross ratios, and However, we decline to order ComEd to 
exclude “spillover” from any Net to Gross ratio calculation.  The 
NRDC alludes to the statutory budget for evaluation, which is 
three percent.  Presumably, its argument is that excluding 
“spillover” would save money.  However, no evidence regarding 
this issue was presented at trial.  It is therefore waived.  Moreover, 
because there is no evidence on this issue, there is no showing that 
excluding “spillover” would not skew the ratios, or as to how much 
money would be saved, or any other fact that would establish that 
such a proposition would be a prudent course of action. Finally, we 
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note that Mr. Jensen testified, essentially, that calculation of 
“spillover” is the accepted practice in the evaluation community.  
There is no evidence suggesting that this is incorrect.   

The fourth paragraph on page 44 should be deleted: 

We further note that at trial, counsel for the ELPC did not make 
any kind of motion regarding the report that the ELPC claims was 
withheld during discovery.  Also, this report was not entered into 
evidence in any docket; thus, it is not possible to determine 
whether it is significant, or, whether ComEd funded it.  However, 
the ELPC’s point, which is, essentially, that Mr. Jensen’s opinion 
may have changed, if he had received more geographically-
specific information, is well-taken.  This is yet another reason to 
require the development of actual Net to Gross ratios, based upon, 
among other things, any readily available information concerning 
Midwestern states, and to require that those ratios must be used 
during the first year of the plan’s implementation, as opposed to 
prospectively.    

 
Exception 12:  Hiring and Firing of Independent Evaluator 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s conclusion that the “Commission has the 

ability to hire and fire” the independent evaluator under Section 12-103(f)(7).  This conclusion 

conflicts with the plain language of subsection (f)(7) of Section 12-103, which requires that “the 

utility shall” “[p]rovide for an annual independent evaluation” (220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(7) 

(emphasis added)), and also misunderstands Staff’s position and proposal, going well beyond 

that which was requested in Staff’s brief. 

 Section 12-103 contemplates evaluations of the activities described in ComEd’s Plan in 

two separate subsections.   

 Section 12-103(f)(7) states that, as part of its filing requirements, the utility shall 

“[p]rovide for an annual independent evaluation of the performance of the cost-

effectiveness of the utility’s portfolio of measures and [DCEO]’s portfolio of measures, 

as well as a full review of the 3-year results of the broader net program impacts and, to 
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the extent practical, for adjustment of the measures on a going-forward basis as a result of 

the evaluations.”  220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(7).  It was specifically to fulfill this Section 

(f)(7) requirement that ComEd submitted its proposed evaluation, measurement and 

verification (“EM&V”) plan, in which it proposed “to hire an independent evaluator 

through an RFP process . . . develop[ed] . . . in conjunction with the collaborative 

process, including defining the scope of work and developing a list of potential bidders.”  

ComEd Ex. 2.0, at 42-43.  As ComEd noted, “the statute ultimately charges ComEd with 

selecting the evaluator” through its requirement that the utility, not the Commission or 

any other party, provide for the independent evaluation.  Id., at 43; 220 ILCS 5/12-

103(f)(7).  

 Section 12-103(i) imposes penalties on the utility if it “fails to meet the efficiency 

standard specified in subsection (b) of this Section, as modified by subsections (d) and 

(e)” after the second and third years of the Plan.  220 ILCS 5/12-103(i).  This section 

therefore also requires some sort of evaluation in order to determine whether the energy 

efficiency savings standards have been met.  The statute is silent as to how this 

determination will be made, but Staff presumes that it will be made by the Commission 

“in the context of formal proceedings.”  Staff Br., at 52. 

 In its brief, Staff opines that “Sections 12-103(f)(7) and 12-103(i) are not inextricably 

connected.  That is, the Commission’s future findings in Section 12-103(i) proceedings need not 

and should not be based upon the Section 12-103(f)(7) ‘independent evaluation’ that are 

provided for by a utility paid-for, hired and retained evaluator.”  Id (second emphasis added).  

Staff’s position, then, appears to be that the independent evaluator selected by ComEd (in 

cooperation with the stakeholder advisory group) for purposes of the Section 12-103(f)(7) 
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evaluation should not necessarily be the exclusive source of information for determining whether 

penalties should be applied under Section 12-103(i).  See also id. (“Staff recognizes that the 

Company may call upon its ‘independent’ evaluators as witnesses in future 12-103(i) 

proceedings . . . .”) (emphasis added); id., at 53 (Section 12-103(f)(7) “is a tool for the utility and 

not the Commission.”).  The Proposed Order adopted Staff’s recommendation that the 

evaluations under Section 12-103(f)(7) and 12-103(i) be de-linked, and ComEd does not take 

exception to this particular conclusion.  See PO, at 27 (“Staff’s concerns are duly noted.  The 

Commission reviews of ComEd’s plan to determine compliance with the energy efficiency goals 

is separate and apart from the independent evaluation required by Section [12]-103[(f)](7) of the 

statute.”)   

 ComEd does take exception, however, to the Proposed Order’s conclusion that the 

Commission, in addition to de-linking the two provisions, also should select the Section 12-

103(f)(7) independent contractor.  As explained above, Commission selection of the evaluator 

directly conflicts with the statute, which requires the utility to provide for that evaluator.  This 

conclusion also goes well beyond what Staff proposed:  that, to ensure independence, either 

subsections (f)(7) and (i) had to be de-linked or ComEd had to relinquish control to hire and fire 

the evaluator.  The Proposed Order chooses both options, despite the fact ComEd has not and 

need not relinquish its control.  Moreover, this conclusion is inconsistent with other sections of 

the Proposed Order where, for example, ComEd is urged “to work with its EM&V Evaluator to 

develop Net to Gross ratios . . . .”  PO, at 44 (emphasis added).6     

                                                 
6 Of course, the fact that ComEd is required by statute to provide for the independent evaluator also 
would preclude the Commission from adopting NRDC’s position that the stakeholder advisory process 
should be given authority to hire and/or fire the independent Section 12-103(f)(7) evaluator.  PO, at 33.  
ComEd welcomes stakeholder input because it “believes that the review of qualified proposals received 
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Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the language on pages 33, 44 and 45 of the Proposed Order concerning 

the hiring and firing of the independent evaluator should be modified as follows: 

  The second paragraph on p. 33 should be deleted: 

The Commission agrees with NRDC witness Mr. Henderson that 
the Utility should not be able to hire and fire the evaluation and 
measurement contractor.  Mr. Henderson suggests that such an act 
would require approval from the advisory committee.  Instead, the 
Commission agrees with Staff that pursuant to statute the 
Commission should choose or approve the independent evaluator.  

  The last paragraph on page 44 that continues on page 45: 

The statute in question requires the utilityies and DCEO to provide 
for be evaluated by an independent evaluationor regarding of the 
performance of the cost-effectiveness of theirits portfolio of 
measures and DCEO’s portfolio of measures.  (220 ILCS 5/12-
103(f)(7)).  As required by statute, ComEd has submitted with its 
Plan a proposed evaluation, measurement and verification 
(“EM&V”) process.  This includes, among other activities, the 
hiring of an independent evaluator through an RFP process, which 
will be developed in conjunction with the stakeholder advisory 
group.  (See, e.g., ComEd Ex. 2.0 at 42-45).  It appears, therefore, 
that ComEd seeks Commission approval of a request to control the 
hiring and firing of this evaluator.   

The first full paragraph on page 45: 

Staff argues that although Section 12-103(f)(7) of the statute 
requires a utility to provide for an “annual independent evaluation, 
of the performance of the cost-effectiveness of a utility’s portfolio 
of measures.” Section 12-103(i) provides for an evaluation to 
determine whether ComEd has avoided certain penalties by 
meeting the statutory energy efficiency standard.  (Staff posttrial 
brief at 52; 220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(7)).  It is Staff’s belief that 
“Sections 12-103(f)(7) and 12-103(i) are not inextricably 
connected.  That is, the Commission’s future findings in Section 
12-103(i) proceedings need not and should not be based upon the 

                                                                                                                                                             

would benefit from the participation of the collaborative.”  ComEd Ex. 2.0, at 43.  However, it ultimately 
bears responsibility for providing the independent evaluation. 
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Section 12-103(f)(7) ‘independent evaluation’ that are provided for 
by a utility paid-for, hired and retained evaluator.”  (Id.)  In Staff’s 
view, “for there to be independence in the evaluator’s review, 
either the review can only be considered on par with all other 
evidence submitted in any 12-103(i) proceeding, or the Company 
must expressly relinquish any authority to hire, fire, or limit the 
evaluator.”  (Id., at 54.)Staff further posits that the only way this 
independent evaluator can properly retain its independence from a 
utility is if the utility expressly relinquishes any authority to hire, 
fire, or limit the independent evaluator.  It is Staff’s opinion that 
because the statute requires this evaluator to report 
“independently” to the Commission, the Commission must 
maintain the ability to hire and fire the evaluator.  (Staff posttrial 
brief at 53-54).   

The third full paragraph on page 45: 

The pertinent portion of the statute provides that  

(utilities) shall . . . [p]rovide for an annual independent evaluation 
of the performance of the cost-effectiveness of the utility’s 
portfolio of measures and the Department’s portfolio of measures  . 
. . 

(220 ILCS 5/12-103(f)(7)).  As required by Section 12-103(f)(7), 
ComEd has provided for an independent evaluation in its Plan.  
This independent evaluation includes the selection of an 
independent evaluator by the utility, and the utility is welcome to 
collaborate with stakeholders on this selection process.  However, 
Wwe agree with Staff that the independent evaluator provided by 
ComEd in compliance with Section 12-103(f)(7) should not 
necessarily be the sole source of information guiding the 
Commission in making its Section 12-103(i) determination 
whether ComEd has met the statutory energy efficiency goals, and 
concluded on page 27 supra that “Commission reviews of 
ComEd’s plan to determine compliance with the energy efficiency 
goals is separate and apart from the independent evaluation 
required by Section 103(f)(7) of the statute.  Because ComEd has 
not relinquished its statutory authority to hire and fire the 
evaluator, the evaluator’s review will be considered only on par 
with other evidence presented in a Section 12-103(i) 
proceeding.there is no logical way to interpret Section 12-103(f)(7) 
of the statute other than to conclude that an evaluator who reports 
to the Commission is one, over which, this Commission has the 
ability to hire and fire.  Any other conclusion would render the 
statutory language cited above to be meaningless.  
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Exception 13:  Workshops 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s conclusion directing Staff to conduct 

workshops on specific issues related to energy efficiency and demand response.  ComEd is not 

opposed to the concept of workshops, and agrees with the Proposed Order’s statement that “the 

statutory requisites regarding energy efficiency and demand response are new to Illinois and 

involve many complex issues.”  PO, at 45.  However, ComEd is concerned that it would be 

premature to order workshops at this time.  Specifically, the stakeholder advisory group, which 

the Proposed Order stated ComEd “should establish” (PO, at 32), will deal with many of the 

same issues that the Proposed Order also designates for discussion in workshops.  If Staff is 

required by the Commission to conduct workshops on the very same issues that the stakeholder 

advisory group is addressing, ComEd is concerned that this may create confusion, result in an 

unnecessary duplication of efforts, and also place unreasonable demands on participants’ time 

(most notably Staff’s).  Because Staff has stated that it will observe the stakeholder advisory 

process, ComEd suggests that the preferable approach would be to provide that, if, during that 

process, Staff finds that there are particular issues that the group is failing to address 

satisfactorily or not addressing at all, then it should report to the Commission its findings in that 

regard, together with its recommendations as to the specific nature of any workshops that it 

believes should be convened to deal with such issues. 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the last paragraph on page 45 and continuing on page 46 should be 

modified as follows:  

It appears likely to be useful to the Commission Staff, the utilities, 
and the general public, to develop standards regarding the 
accounting of the funds collected, the appropriate measure savings 
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values, Net to Gross ratios, financial compliance, program 
information tracking and reporting, and related issues.  We note 
that the statutory requisites regarding energy efficiency and 
demand response are new to Illinois and involve many complex 
issues.  Additionally, new technology will emerge regarding 
energy efficiency and demand response, requiring a flexible 
approach regarding technology.  To address these issues, the 
Commission has recommended that ComEd establish a stakeholder 
advisory process.  (Supra, at 32).  However, if as a participant in 
the stakeholder advisory process, Staff  is directed tobelieves that 
there are particular issues that the group is failing to address 
satisfactorily, then it should report to the Commission its findings 
in that regard, together with its recommendations as to the specific 
nature of any conduct workshops on these that it believes should 
be convened to deal with such issues and any related issues.  The 
outcome of these workshops shall be in the form of a Staff report, 
setting forth Staff’s recommendations regarding what rules, if any, 
need to be developed.  

 
Exception 14:  ComEd’s Demand Response Program: “Nature First” 
 

 ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s conclusion that its Nature First 

Expansion program, which it proposes to fulfill the demand response savings requirements of 

Section 12-103(c), “must be redesigned . . . .”  PO, at 48.  Neither the Proposed Order nor any 

party disputed that the Nature First Expansion program is cost-effective and is designed to meet 

the statutory demand response requirements.  Rather, the Proposed Order’s chief concern seems 

to center on the estimated one-time $80 per customer promotional cost that ComEd projects it 

will incur to expand the program to achieve the statutory goals.  As discussed below, this 

concern, and the attempts to address it, appear to be based on a misunderstanding of the facts, 

which in several instances leads to a mischaracterization of the evidentiary record concerning the 

Nature First Expansion program. 

 The Proposed Order’s conclusion that the Nature First Expansion program “must be 

redesigned so that its advertising costs are not so exorbitantly disproportionate to the benefits a 
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participant can receive” appears to be premised on several incorrect assumptions.  PO, at 48.  

The first misunderstanding concerns the estimated promotional or advertising costs related to the 

expansion of the Nature First program to meet the demand response savings goals of Section 12-

103(c).  As part of its Plan, ComEd provided estimates of the costs of this program expansion, 

including estimates of its one-time promotional costs to attract enough new program participants 

to ensure that the statutory requirements are met and the costs of paying participants incentives 

for participating in the program.  The Proposed Order raises a number of concerns about the one-

time promotional cost estimates, speculating in particular on “why low-cost or no-cost marketing 

tools . . . could not be used to inform the public of the existence of the ‘Nature First’ program, 

thereby reducing marketing costs.”  PO, at 47.  In fact, ComEd currently uses such low-cost and 

no-cost marketing tools, including its own website (see www.comedcare.com), but, based on 

ComEd’s 12 years of experience with the program, these tools are not sufficient to expand the 

program by over 8,000 new participants in a single year.  Tr., at 172:19-22; ComEd Ex. 3.0, at 8.  

Further, the Proposed Order seems to ignore that the $80 promotional cost is a one-time 

acquisition cost to attract a customer who may then remain in the Nature First program for a 

number of years.    

 Second, the Proposed Order appears to be based on the mistaken assumption that ComEd 

is seeking approval of the $80 promotional cost.  To the contrary, ComEd’s estimate of the $80 

per customer promotional costs for the Nature Program, like all of the cost estimates in its energy 

efficiency and demand response plan, is simply that – an estimate.  ComEd “is not seeking pre-

approval of the Nature First cost estimates or to fix such estimated amounts for cost recovery 

purposes.”  ComEd Ex. 11.0, at 14.  Rather, “ComEd will only recover through Rider EDA the 

actual incremental costs incurred for the program.”  ComEd Ex. 10.0 at 1.  The proposed Rider 
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EDA requires an annual proceeding before the Commission “to reconcile the accrued EDA 

revenues and the actual costs, including the Nature First expenses . . . .  Thus, any concerns 

regarding the assumptions underlying the projections used by ComEd will be resolved in the 

course of such annual proceedings.”  ComEd Ex. 11.0, at 14.  Although CUB initially expressed 

some concern with the estimates, it later stated in its post-trial brief that ComEd’s rebuttal 

testimony “resolved CUB’s concerns about the Nature First Expansion Cost Estimates.”  CUB 

Br., at 2.  It is not clear, then, what the evidentiary basis is for the Proposed Order’s conclusion 

that ComEd “must redesign” the Nature First program, and that “failure to abide by the[se] 

directives . . . could subject ComEd to disallowances in its prudence or statutory compliance 

review.”  PO, at 48. 

 Third, the Proposed Order claims that “CUB witness Mr. Thomas opines that these [$80 

per customer one-time] advertising costs are very high when compared to the maximum amount 

that a current program recipient could receive from this program, $40.”  PO, at 47; see also id 

(“[T]he projected cost of enticing a program participant is double the maximum amount of 

money that a program participant could receive from the program, which is $40.”).  However, 

Mr. Thomas never made these statements, and the Proposed Order provides no cites for these 

statements.  In fact, the $80 one-time promotional cost estimate and $40 yearly incentive 

payment are not at all related.  Although the Proposed Order implies that ComEd is somehow 

spending $80 in promotional costs to obtain a $40 benefit for the customers, this is a 

misperception.  Rather, both promotional costs and incentive payments are program costs 

incurred by ComEd for the purpose of meeting the statutory goals. 

 Fourth, the Proposed Order recommends that ComEd increase the yearly incentive 

payments to Nature First participants, which in turn “should be accompanied by an increase in 
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the amount of times ComEd turns off a customer’s air conditioning, without causing that 

customer any discomfort.”  PO, at 48.  This “should allow ComEd to further reduce advertising 

costs by maximizing the use of its existing customers, thereby obviating the necessity for as 

much advertising as was previously anticipated.”  Id.  These recommendations are based on two 

misconceptions.  First, the record shows that an increase in the amount of time an air conditioner 

is turned off does adversely affect customer comfort.  See CUB Ex. 1.02.  Second, even if 

ComEd were to call the program unnecessarily, the maximum additional benefit per customer 

from calling the program ten times ($1.54 in 2007) would likely be more than offset by the 

additional incentive payment needed to persuade customers to remain on the program and/or the 

additional promotional costs required to bring on new customers to replace those customers who 

leave the program due to its increased usage.  See ComEd Ex. 3.0, at 10; Ex. 10.0, at 7. 

 Finally, the Proposed Order erroneously states that ComEd witness Mr. Eber “expressed 

reluctance” to calling the Nature First program more often, “as its participants are not paid very 

much pursuant to this program.”  PO, at 46; see also id., at 48 (“If ComEd redesigns its program 

[by increasing incentive payments], another concern expressed by Mr. Thomas, that ComEd 

rarely uses this program, should also be addressed, since, according to Mr. Ebers <sic>, 

ComEd’s reluctance to use this program is due to the fact that customer-participants are not paid 

very much.”).  These assertions in the Proposed Order conflict with the record.  In fact, when 

asked on cross-examination whether “the only reason ComEd doesn’t use this program very 

much is because it doesn’t pay the program participants very much,” Mr. Eber responded that he 

“wouldn’t characterize it that way.”  Tr., at 173:7-12.  Mr. Eber went on to clarify ComEd’s 

position that “the program was designed to be a resource for use at peak times,” and “calling” the 

Nature First program unnecessarily, as CUB and the Proposed Order suggest, would create “a 
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different value proposition for customers to react to,” because “[t]hey would be experiencing 

more interruptions for the same amount of money because it is a fixed incentive per year.”  Id., at 

174:5-15 (emphasis added).  As explained above and in the record, it makes little economic 

sense to call the program more often, as the maximum additional benefit per customer from 

calling the program ten times ($1.54 in 2007) would be more than offset by the additional 

incentive payment needed to persuade customers to remain on the program and/or the additional 

promotional costs required to bring on new customers to replace those customers who leave the 

program due to its increased usage.7

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the “ComEd’s Demand Response Program: ‘Nature First’” section on 

pages 46-48 should be modified as follows: 

  The first full paragraph on page 46: 

The statute requires ComEd to “implement cost-effective demand-
response measures to reduce peak demand by 0.1% over the prior 
year for eligible retail customers . . . .”  (220 ILCS 5/12-103(c)).  A 
“demand response” program, generally, is one in which an electric 
provider encourages its customers to limit their use of energy 
resources during times of peak demands.  (ComEd Ex. 3.0 at 4.)  
This can be done byshut off the electricity flowing to a person or 
entity or turn cycling off a large appliance (such as an air 
conditioner) during the summer “peak” times, in exchange for an 
“incentive,” like a discount on an electric bill.   

The second full paragraph on page 46: 

ComEd already has some demand response programs, such as, its 
direct load control programs, voluntary load reduction programs, 
capacity-based load response programs and real-time pricing 

                                                 
7 In fact, the Proposed Order’s recommended modifications to the Nature First Expansion program--
which would include increasing incentive payments to customers and “calling” the program more often, 
potentially requiring ComEd to expend additional promotional costs to replace those customers who leave 
the program--likely would put the program’s cost-effectiveness at risk.   
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programs.  (ComEd. Ex. 3.0 at 5).   To meet the statutory demand 
response requisites, ComEd proposes to increase consumer 
participation in anotherits preexisting direct load control demand 
response program, its “Nature First Program. “  (Id. at 6-7).  In 
addition to the Nature First program, ComEd will be evaluating 
other demand response measures during the first three years to 
determine their viability.  (Id. at 11).   

The third full paragraph on page 46: 

ComEd’s “Nature First” Program has been in existence for 12 
years.  This program is an air conditioning “cycling” program 
available for residential customers who own their own homes and 
have central air conditioning.  Pursuant to this program, ComEd 
installs a switch that can shut off the air conditioning compressor 
during peak energy times.  ComEd has two types ofoptions for 
customers who choose to participate in its “Nature First” programs.  
Pursuant to one typeUnder the “50% option, a residential air 
conditioner can be shut off weekdays from 12:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
for a maximum of 15 minutes every half-hour for no more than a 
six-hour period.  In return, a customer receives a $5 bill credit in 
each of the four “peak” months, with a total annual credit cap of 
$20.  Under the 100% optionComEd’s other “Nature First” 
program, ComEd can turn off a customer’s air conditioning 
compressor on any weekday from 12:00 am. to 8:00 pm, for a 
maximum of one continuous three-hour period.  That customer 
would receive a $10 bill credit in each of the four “peak” months, 
with a total annual credit cap of $40.  Thus, the maximum financial 
return a residential consumer can receive from this program is $40 
per year.  (ComEd Ex. 3.0 at 8).  This amount is a “fixed 
incentive”, paid regardless of how many times the programs is 
“called” per year, and even if it is not “called” at all.  (Tr., at 
174:13-21.) 

The fourth full paragraph on page 46: 

Currently, “Nature First” has nearly 57,000 participants.  ComEd’s 
personnel estimate that, in order to meet the statutory demand 
response requirement in Plan year 2008, ComEd will need to enlist 
8,092 new customers in its “Nature First” program.  (ComEd. Ex. 
3.0 at 7-8).  ComEd anticipates that each participant in the program 
will reduce peak load by 1.4662 kilowatts, or slightly less thant 
one and a half kilowatts.  (ComEd. Ex. 3.0 at 9).   
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The last paragraph on page 46 and continuing on page 47: 

ComEd has used this program only 15 times in the past, for an 
average of 1.25 times per year.  It has only been used during six of 
the twelve years, in which, it has operated.  (ComEd Ex. 3.0 at 9).  
ComEd’s witness Mr. Eber expressed reluctance to use this 
program, as its participants are not paid very much pursuant to this 
program.  Thus, in his opinion, stated that callinguse of this 
program unnecessarily could result in consumers being 
“unwilling”“decrease customers’ willingness to participate in the 
program for the amount of incentive currently provided and 
increase the churn rate of program participants.”  (Id. at 10).   

The first full paragraph on page 47: 

ComEd seeks to widely expand its “Nature First” program through 
the use of advertising.  Its estimated advertising cost per 
incremental Nature First participantperson targeted is $80.  (See, 
e.g., ComEd Ex. 3.0 at 13).  “ComEd calculated an estimate of an 
$80 one-time acquisition cost per customer by dividing the 
projected cost of the promotional campaign by the number of new 
customers required to meet the statutory goal.”  (ComEd Ex. 10.0 
at 2).  Its total estimate for promotional costs for this program 
equal $647,334, in Plan year 2008, $630,975 in Plan year 2009 and 
579,585 in Plan year 2010.  (See, e.g., CUB Ex. 1.0 at 4; ComEd 
Ex. 3.1).  

The second full paragraph on page 47:  

CUB witness Mr. Thomas opines that these advertising costs are 
very high when compared to the maximum amount that a current 
program recipient could receive from this program, $40.  He points 
out that the impact of a typical “cycling program” on customer 
temperature levels within a structure is only one to three degrees.  
(CUB Exs. 1.0 at 3, 1.03).  Mr. Thomas recommends that the 
Commission limit the recovery of these promotional costs to a 
number that represents only the number of customers targeted by 
ComEd’s marketing efforts.  (CUB Ex. 1.0 at 5).  

In its rebuttal testimony, ComEd noted that “Mr. Thomas’ 
questions appear to concern the purpose of the cost estimates 
prepared for this proceeding, not the actual costs that ComEd will 
ultimately be allowed to recover.”  (ComEd Ex. 11.0, at 13).  
ComEd clarified that it “is not seeking pre-approval of the Nature 
First cost estimates or to fix such estimated amounts for cost 
recovery purposes.”  (Id. at 14).  Rather, “ComEd will only recover 
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through Rider EDA the actual incremental costs incurred for the 
program.”  (ComEd Ex. 10.0 at 1).   

In its brief, CUB stated that “ComEd witnesses Paul R. Crumrine 
and James C. Eber resolved CUB’s concerns about the Nature First 
Expansion Cost Estimates in their rebuttal testimony.”  (CUB 
posttrial brief. at 2).

HeMr. Thomas also recommends that ComEd should be required 
to “call up” (turncycle off customers’ air conditioning) more often, 
specifically, on the twenty of the hottest days of the year.  (Id.CUB 
Ex. 1.0 at 9).   

The third full paragraph on page 47: 

ComEd points out that, pursuant to its program, it can only self-
schedule a maximum of ten “calls” in the Nature First Program.  
Also, there are undefined serious risks to program participation 
when the program is called unnecessarily, especially when the 
maximum additional benefits per customer from “calling up” the 
program ten times in 2007 would have been $1.54 per customer.  
(ComEd posttrial brief at 14).  ComEd also argues that CUB’s 
witness Mr. Thomas did not analyze what comfort level a 
participating customer would experience, if ComEd were to 
increase the number of times their air conditioning was “cycled.”  
(Id.). 

The fourth full paragraph on page 47: 

Analysis and Conclusions 

Marketing a program can be a hit-and-miss proposition.  Not 
everyone targeted in a marketing campaign will become a “Nature 
First” participant.  Therefore, wWe decline to limit the recovery of 
promotional costs for the Nature First Expansion program to only 
the number of customers that ComEd plans to target with 
marketing efforts.  

The fifth full paragraph on page 47: 

However, Mr. Thomas’ point is well-taken., especially since the 
projected cost of enticing a program participant is double the 
maximum amount of money that a program participant could 
receive from the program, which is $40.  And, the marketing tool 
ComEd plans to use appears to be nothing more than a direct 
mailing to potential customers, which, typically, would entail 
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nothing more than a bill insert, or a letter.  (See, CUB Ex. 1.0 at 4-
5).   Further, no explanation is provided as to Although the 
Commission understands that ComEd has a significant task ahead 
of it to expand the Nature First program by over 8,000 participants, 
ComEd is encouraged to employwhy low-cost or no-cost 
marketing tools, such as press releases, public service 
announcements, information on ComEd’s web site and like items 
could not be used to inform the public of the existence of the 
“Nature First” program, thereby potentially reducing marketing 
costs.  However, as ComEd noted in its rebuttal testimony, the $80 
figure is merely a cost estimate prepared for purposes of this 
proceeding.  ComEd is not seeking pre-approval of this cost 
estimate, and will only be allowed to recover through its Rider 
EDA the actual incremental costs it incurs related to the proposed 
Nature First Expansion program.  ComEd’s clarification in its 
rebuttal testimony resolved CUB’s concerns, and this Commission 
reiterates that in reconciliation proceedings, it will only approve 
recovery of actual incremental costs that are justly and reasonably 
incurred by ComEd.    

The last paragraph on page 47 and continuing on page 48 should 
be deleted: 

Also troubling is ComEd’s reluctance to actually use this program, 
given the low amount of money that a participant receives.  It 
makes no sense to spend $80 per person to entice a person to 
receive a maximum of $40 from a program that, ComEd seems to 
acknowledge, does not pay a participant enough for it to actually 
use.  (See, e.g., ComEd. Ex. 3.0 at 10).  Given these facts, 
ComEd’s “Nature First” program, its only current attempt to 
comply with the demand response portion of the statute, must be 
redesigned so that its advertising costs are not so exorbitantly 
disproportionate to the benefits a participant can receive.  It can 
accomplish this, in part, by paying its program participants more 
money through increased credits.  It also can accomplish this goal, 
in part, through use of no-cost or low-cost marketing methods, 
such as public service announcements, updating its web site, and 
press releases.  If ComEd redesigns its program in such a manner, 
another concern expressed by Mr. Thomas, that ComEd rarely uses 
this program, should also be addressed, since, according to Mr. 
Ebers, ComEd’s reluctance to use this program is due to the fact 
that customer-participants are not paid very much.  (Id.).  
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The first full paragraph on page 48: 

With respect to Mr. Thomas’ concerns about the number of times 
the Nature First program is “called”, the Commission states that it 
is outside the scope of its authority in this docket toWhile we are 
not requireing ComEd to “call up” the program for any certain 
number of times, the approach set forth above, increasing credits, 
should be accompanied by an increase in the amount of times 
ComEd turns off a customer's air conditioning, without causing 
that customer any discomfort.  Also, the approach set forth above 
should allow ComEd to further reduce advertising costs by 
maximizing the use of its existing customers, thereby obviating the 
necessity for as much advertising as was previously anticipated.  
The Nature First Expansion program is designed to meet the 
statutory demand response goals, and is cost-effective.  Moreover, 
requiring that the program be “called” an additional number of 
times raises serious concerns with respect to adverse effects on 
customer participation rates. 

The second full paragraph on page 48: 

While failure to abide by the directives stated above could subject 
ComEd to disallowances in its prudence or statutory compliance 
review, We also declineare reluctant to dictate to ComEd what the 
specific proper financial allocations to advertising or increasing 
consumer credits should be.  We note that presently, ComEd is at 
the inception of the statutory requirements regarding demand 
response.  The better approach, at this time, is to allow ComEd the 
flexibility to use its discretion and 12 years of experience with the 
program to develop an effective program, as is needed, in 
accordance with those directives.  

 
Exception 15: “Leveraging” Existing Energy Efficiency Programs 
 

 ComEd does not object to the Proposed Order’s conclusion that it “explore” the topic of 

“leveraging” existing energy efficiency programs with the stakeholder advisory group.  PO, at 

49-50.  However, ComEd takes exception to the Proposed Order’s interpretation of ComEd’s 

statement that it “will evaluate any potential synergies between existing programs (such as those 

run by DCEO or other State agencies) and our proposed programs to increase the participation 

and cost-effectiveness of the ComEd portfolio” (ComEd Ex. 1.0, at 11) to mean that “ComEd 

  46



 

appears to be willing to adopt the City’s proposal” of establishing a “preference” for leveraging 

(PO, at 49).  Indeed, it is unclear what it means to establish or adopt such a “preference.”  As 

stated in its Plan, “ComEd will evaluate any potential synergies between existing programs (such 

as those run by DCEO or other State agencies) and [ComEd’s] proposed programs to increase 

the participation and cost-effectiveness of the ComEd portfolio.”  ComEd Ex. 1.0, at 11. 

Proposed Alternative Language: 

 For these reasons, the last paragraph on page 49 should be modified as follows: 

The City’s proposal is reasonable and it should be adopted., and  
Mr. Brandt indicated a willingness to explore “potential synergies” 
between its programs and other current programs.  Thus, ComEd 
appears to be willing to adopt the City’s proposal.  Thus, ComEd is 
directed to explore this topic with its advisory committee and use 
information compiled by the AG and the City of Chicago, as well 
as any other information that is readily available, to determine 
whether ComEd can add to existing programs in a manner, in 
which, the funds collected pursuant to the statute are used in a 
manner that reduces program costs, provided that such 
“leveraging” would meet the TRC test.  However, while we are 
expressing a preference for “leveraging” existing programs that 
meet the TRC test, which is required by statute, we are not 
requiring ComEd to “leverage” any such program.  ComEd needs 
time to develop strategies to learn about and implement existing 
programs.  It also needs the flexibility to determine which existing 
programs correspond to that which it will be offering pursuant to 
its plan. 
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WHEREFORE, ComEd respectfully requests that the Proposed Order be revised as set 

forth herein. 

Respectfully submitted, 

COMMONWEALTH EDISON COMPANY 

By:  

 Michael S. Pabian 
Attorney for Commonwealth Edison Company
10 South Dearborn Street, 49th Floor 
Chicago, Illinois 60603 
(312) 394-5831 
michael.pabian@exeloncorp.com

 Mark R. Johnson 
Matthew R. Lyon 
SIDLEY AUSTIN LLP 
One South Dearborn Street 
Chicago, Illinois 60603 
(312) 853-7000 
mrjohnson@sidley.com
mrlyon@sidley.com
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